
Putting The Fun Into Labor…
Well, it was a last-minute attempt at a Labor Day outing with
friends, and even though we strayed from our original idea of
going to a Lake Erie-area haunted house and drive-thru zoo, we
had LOTS of fun!

We went to the Toledo Zoo, always a great zoo, even if this
Labor Day Saturday of 2009  equated to being one of the most
crowded we’ve ever seen that zoo.  It was just over 80°, so
the animals weren’t all that active, but we did get to see
Louie,  the  “baby”  elephant  (who  is  now  6  years  old  and
awaiting the completion of construction of his very own zoo
exhibit area) lying down and taking a break, which was cool. 
We  also  saw  one  of  their  huge  hippos  swimming  in  the
underwater hippo-quarium, which is always a treat because you
can see a humongous hippo swim right past up close.  After the
zoo, we ate at one of our favorite places in the Toledo area –
Nick’s Cafe on Reynolds (not sure if it’s actually Toledo or
the suburb of Maumee).  But the place is just north of Ohio’s
turnpike,  I  80/90,  and  they  have  great  food  and  almost
unimaginable  portion  sizes  –  are  they  used  to  feeding
GIANTS?!?  Unfortunately for Nick’s, the place was empty, but
this is (just) one of the reasons we go to Nick’s when  we’re
in  the  area  –  they  have  GREAT  food.   Besides,  you  try
withstanding the crowds to get a table at the Olive Garden on
a Saturday evening, especially with 4 starving kids!

After dinner, we were going to head to another nearby Toledo
suburb for a free exotic animal / magic show, something right
up our alley.  But the combination of the big weekend, crabby
kids and crowds at the zoo caused our driver and his wife to
veto that great idea, so luckily we hadn’t told the kids since
it sounded like fun and they would have been disappointed (no
matter their exhaustive state) to miss it.  But we’ve learned
that over-doing it with little kids along is always regretful,
and so we happily prepared for our journey home after we
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gorged ourselves and piled leftovers into boxes at Nick’s. 
But we grew distracted by a strip-mall across Reynolds from
Nick’s Cafe, and that’s how we finally discovered what Nickel
World of Toledo really is…

We had seen it in the strip-mall before, but we had always
busily assumed that it was the 2009 incarnate of the early
20th  century  5  and  dime  store.   On  Saturday  night,  we
discovered  that  Nickel  World  is  actually  a  family
entertainment place, filled with many arcade, skill, and video
games!  They have a unique business model – they charge an
entrance fee of $2.50 per person, and then they sell $5 bags
of nickels for use on the games.  Most of the games are just
one nickel to play, some are two, and there’s even a large
selection of FREE games!  The place is so cool; what a great
concept!  For about $25, our party of 4 adults and 5 kids were
easily entertained for at least an hour, PLUS the kids took
home quite a bounty of prizes with the 5,000 tickets they were
able to rack up in just that hour!  Nickel World has just
about every type of video game you can think of – two  types
of  Skeeball,  multiple  Crane  Games,  ball-roller  games,
basketball shooting games, racing games, Bozo Buckets, even
air hockey as well as FREE! vintage arcade games like X-Men,
Bust-A-Move, Dueling Dragons, and many more…  We had a GREAT
time, and Hubby and I are dying to return on a date night to
fight, race and out-shoot each other without distraction from
the kids!  The only thing is that they are closed on Tuesday
nights when we have our date nights…  oh well, perhaps we can
reschedule.  If you are in the Toledo area, you have to check
out Nickel World on Reynolds (US 20) – a rarity for an awesome
value  in  family  entertainment  in  this  day  and  age  of
recession!  And while I’m on the topic, Nickel World reminded
me of another cool arcade-type place in South Bend, Indiana. 
Megaplay has two indoor mini-golf courses, as well as lots of
video  games  (some  of  the  classics  are  free)  and  even  an
inflatable  jousting area where they hold tournaments.  I’ve
never had the pleasure of participating in something like
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this, but it looks like lots of fun.  If only I had discovered
this sport before my sense of balance expired…  I did see an
indoor inflatable jousting space at another place in Toledo
that we visited a few months ago.  This place was pretty cool
– they had adult-sized bouncy slides and ladders to climb, and
my husband and I bounced down the slides and ran around like
little kids until the unfortunate voices of reality (muscle
strain and fatigue) made it loud and clear that we had better
take it easy…  But I can’t remember the name of that place or
where exactly it is, and I can’t find it on the internet. 
Probably a bad sign that we were the only ones there at the
time, I hope it hasn’t closed down, but that’s a lot of why it
was so much fun – my kids weren’t getting run over by eager
older kids, and hubby and I weren’t laughed out of the place
by nasty teenagers…

So…  back from my tangents.  We had a really nice and safe
Labor  Day  weekend  free  from  any  of  the  speed  traps  we
encountered in previous years.  Hope yours was safe and fun
also!  God Bless!

What  Will  Happen  To  Marvel
Island?
From  the  Financial  Pages  today  –  business  news  is  not
something  I  usually  write  about,  but  you’ll  see  why  the
following story would interest me:

Disney To Acquire Marvel Entertainment

Our family frequents the Orlando Florida area, home of Disney
World and also their major competitor – Universal Studios. 
For those of you who don’t know, at Universal’s Islands of
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Adventure  (the  newer  and  more  thrill-ride  oriented  of
Universal’s two Orlando parks), there is an entire area called
Marvel Superhero Island®.  So my question is, now that Disney,
Universal’s biggest competitor and business enemy, has bought
Marvel, what will happen to Superhero Island at Islands of
Adventure?  I can’t imagine that Universal would want to keep
the same characters, now owned by Disney, at their park.  And
I can’t imagine Disney letting Universal keep the characters
at their park, unless the price was right, of course.  But
based upon the competitiveness that is obvious to the tourists
flocking to the area, Disney’s superhero lease price would
probably put Universal out of business!

Marvel’s Superhero Island currently contains (click the link
for an interactive map – Superhero Island is on the left side
of  the  park,  just  left  of  the  main  gate)  the  following
attractions:    The  Amazing  Adventures  of  Spiderman,  The
Incredible Hulk Coaster, Doctor Doom’s Fear Fall, and Storm
Force Accelatron, which we’ve always skipped since it seemed
like Universal’s answer to Disney’s Teacup ride.  We always
skipped Doctor Doom also since it’s a free-fall ride and I’m
afraid to go on those.  I think my husband went on this one
however, but I don’t remember him saying it was any different
from the rest of these types of rides.  In short, it probably
won’t be much of a problem to rename these two rides.  The
Hulk coaster is an awesome coaster and should also be able to
withstand the re-themeing, although it might need a paint job
to change its current green/purple Hulk theme.  The Adventures
of Spiderman is another story.  This ride is awesome!  There
really  isn’t  anything  else  like  it  in  either  of  the  two
parks.  It’s basically like taking a thrill ride into a 3D
Spiderman  movie.   I  guess  they’d  have  to  choose  a  new
character and make a new movie.  Whatever they do, I hope it’s
as good as the original Spiderman ride!  Also complicating a
theming switch would be the superheros and villians that walk
around Marvel’s Superhero Island.  I guess all the costumes
would  be  sold  to  Disney.   Perhaps  Disney  will  build  a
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superhero section – my guess would be at MGM Hollywood Studios
if I had to pick a place.

And Universal would have an entire area to theme and fill. 
Hmmm, imagine the possibilities….
Let’s see, would they coincide the new area with  a new movie
coming out (Smurfs (sorry Carol), Jetsons – not sure if those
are  Universal  movies)?   Or  would  they  take  one  of  their
existing  franchises  (Simpsons  –  they’d  have  to  move  that
super-cool  new  ride  from  the  Studios  park  to  the  Islands
park!, NBC land (The Office – The Ride!)) and create a whole
new world?  Any ideas?

**UPDATE**  –  From  orlandosentinel.com:  “…theme-park  rival
Universal Orlando will likely retain the park rights to its
four  Marvel  superstars,  including  Spider-Man  and  the
Incredible  Hulk…
…Universal’s  contracts  apparently  gives  it  exclusive  U.S.
rights  east  of  the  Mississippi  River  for  theme-park
attractions built around certain of those characters, notably
Spider-Man, the Incredible Hulk, X-Men and Dr. Doom.
Universal Orlando said Marvel characters will remain a staple
at its parks.
“Marvel Super Hero Island at Universal’s Islands of Adventure
and  the  Marvel  characters  are  an  important  part  of  the
Universal Orlando experience. They will remain so,” said Tom
Schroder, a Universal spokesman. “Our agreement with Marvel
stands for as long as we follow the terms of our existing
contract and for as long as we want there to be a Marvel Super
Hero Island.”

So in response to several comments from blog readers, there
are a separate set of rights for the Marvel characters in
question – theme park rights.



The Hot Tub On The Expressway
Because we had such a wonderful time at Splash Universe, the
indoor water park in Shipshewana, Indiana, we decided to take
the kids to Splash Bay, another indoor water park, this one in
Maumee (Toledo), Ohio.  Again, we had a blast!  Following is a
summary of both parks.  To abbreviate, I’m going to call
Splash Universe in Indiana “IN” and Splash Bay in Ohio “OH”.

Water Slides:  LARGE: IN has 2 large water slides that you
travel down in inner tubes (though they are essentially the
same slide – same design), while OH has 3 large ones and only
one of those is for inner tubes.  I personally prefer very
tame water slides, so my favorites are the tube slides.  The
other 2 water slides at OH are much bigger, but the blue one
pushed me underwater at the end, and the red one is one of
those “toilet bowl” ones – the slide opens out into a huge
bowl or funnel, and the rider drops down through the middle
into a swirling 7.5 foot deep whirlpool – no thanks.  Not for
me  nor  my  little  ones,  but  my  husband  and  my  daughter’s
teenage friend really liked it, and we enjoyed watching them
from the balcony outside the snack bar where you could see
into the bowl and watch them drop.  MEDIUM SLIDES: IN had many
more smaller water slides – kind of like playground slides in
water.  OH had a few, but more on those in the kids’ play area
section.  SMALL SLIDES: IN had 2 tiny slides in a small baby
area, perfect for my 2-5 year olds.  OH did not have any baby
slides.

Swimming Area:  There was not much room for swimming in the IN
water park.  Off of the lazy river, there is a little pool
with a bench around the perimeter for families to sit, but not
really anywhere for anyone to swim – something I found quite
strange for a water park.  At OH, the kids’ play area has a
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bit of extra room for swimming in 2 places, although the depth
is only 3 feet – better than no swimming at all though! 
Neither place has a pool exclusively for swimming, however,
nor my favorite water park element – the wave pool.

Kids’ Area:  Both parks have a large water playground for kids
where they can squirt each other with various contraptions and
go down slides and stuff.  Both places also have a zero-depth
entry pool with a soft floor, which is great for really small
kids getting ready to crawl and walk.  Both parks also  have a
Lily Pad Crossing, where kids can use overhead ropes to help
them cross a path of stepping stones across a pool – this was
really popular with my 9-year-old daughter and her 6-year-old
boy cousin.  OH also has a really cool “shark” – a piece of
playground equipment that is bolted to the floor of a 3-foot
pool.  The kids can try to climb on the shark, the adults can
try to shake them off and even climb on it themselves – the
thing was really popular among guests of all ages.  OH also
has a basketball hoop and floating balls which was a lot of
fun for Hubby and me – providing we could get a long enough
break from the kids to play a game.  Overall, I liked the OH
kids’ area much better, but my husband liked the IN one better
for just one reason – the 500-gallon tipping water bucket!

Lazy  River:   In  an  indoor  water  park,  lazy  rivers  are
basically moats that carry an inner tube rider around the
room.  I really enjoy these, even though  indoor ones are
slightly less cool than outdoor ones, just because they can’t
get very long nor travel very fast.  The OH one was accessible
directly after the water slides, and this was a pretty cool
design, but the OH one was not very fast – I really enjoyed
the feeling of getting swept down the river in certain parts
of the IN lazy river.  It was really fun to try to time our
trip down the lazy river so that we would meet up with the
kids after a trip down the slide.

Hot Tubs: The hot tub at IN is adults only, and we never made
it over there.  That reminds me, the temperature in the IN



water park was always very warm – TOO warm when entering while
wearing street clothes.  In contrast, the OH park is actually
kept kind of chilly for my taste, and the water wouldn’t
really warm up until a few hours before the park closed at
night.  My kids were often cold in the regular water at OH. 
But the OH hot tub was my favorite part of the entire park. 
It was incredibly relaxing, and there was even a waterfall you
could sit under.  AND, you could swim outside!  The weather
was somewhere in the mid-70’s, so it was beautiful to sit
outside in the hot tub, tucked in kind of a hidden corner just
off the expressway where you could watch cars pay their toll
and go about their days, but they couldn’t see you unless they
knew better than to take a peek under the water slides.  And
that’s another thing – since the water slides go out of the
building, you can sit in the hot tub and see water sliders
travel  above – we would have our daughters and their friend
put their hands against the water slide and wave to us; it was
so fun!

In Summary:  For me personally, I preferred the OH  water park
over IN, just because I liked the hot tub a lot and even
though they only had one tube slide, it was a really great
slide!  I liked the more open areas for swimming and the
basketball  court  OH  provided,  and  I  loved  watching  my
daughters try to conquer the shark.  IN was fun for other
reasons, especially having fun with a larger group of family,
but if we’re just talking about attractions, then I definitely
prefer Splash Bay near Toledo OH.  I don’t think I can get an
unbiased answer if I ask my kids – what could beat being at an
indoor water park with their grandparents, cousin, aunt and
uncle and great uncle all at once?

By the way, don’t ask for pictures.  If you think I was going
to take our camera into any place with all that water, you
must not know about my uncanny ability to lose and/or destroy
cameras!



A Bridge Over Not So Troubled
Water
I received a cool picture via email the other day – a river
bridging over another river!  It’s man-made of course, but
what  a  feat!   It  bridges  the  River  Elbe  in  Germany  and
connects two important shipping canals.  The project was put
on hold indefinitely when Germany was split during the last
century and was finally completed in 2003.  I think this is
pretty cool, so I’ll share it and thank fellow tangents.org
blogger Jamiahsh for sending it to me.  I don’t know why he
didn’t put it on his blog, but I  figure he probably would
have gotten a chance by now if that’s what he wanted to do
with it �  Check it out:

For more information about the bridge, click here.
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VIPs For A Day (part three
of…. well, I’ll try to make
this the last part)
If you’ve read my first two blog posts about our trip to
King’s Island, then you know that I’ve rambled and chronicled,
and now I’m blue in the face and ready to move on.  I would
like to rate most of their rides though for those who are
curious  and/or  contemplating  a  visit  to  the  theme  park.  
Somewhere there is a Discovery Channel show about the 10 Most
Extreme Roller Coasters I’d like to see – I hear King’s Island
has 3 or more on the list!  Going to hope that it’s on
youtube…  If you haven’t read my previous post, here is my
ride experience scale: 1♦ = not so good, while 5 ♦ = awesome!

The Racer – 3♦.  A wooden racing roller coaster that doesn’t
really race.  According to our guide, people on the different
racing trains would trash-talk each other so much that they
built a wall to separate the two train colors.  When we rode,
the first time the blue train was not operating, and the
second time, the trains did not go at the same time.  Still a
fun wooden coaster though!

Flight Deck – 1♦.  Formerly called Top Gun, but whatever you
call it, we did not like it.  It’s a roller coaster whose car
is suspended from the track above the car, which basically
amounted to a lot of swinging.  Ok for me, not my favorite,
but it made my husband sick.

Vortex – ¼♦ – This one only gets a quarter star to put it on
the map –  my map key didn’t exactly contain a zero, so let’s
give it a quarter star just because it’s a coaster.  But
otherwise,  yuck.   Jerky,  but  without  any  real  thrills.  
Reminds me of the Shockwave they used to have at Six Flags
Great America in Gurnee Illinois.  Funny how I used to ride
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that over and over, especially near park closing when it would
empty out.  We would just stay on Shockwave until they kicked
us off!  But as an adult, the ride type doesn’t work for me.

Invertigo –  3♦.  I need to go back on this one when it isn’t
lunch time!  I think the Flight Deck/Invertigo/haven’t had
lunch yet combo did me in as I  felt a bit queasy after this
one.  Basically, you go up and through a loop, and do the same
thing backwards.  The cool thing about this one is that you
face other riders, which I actually don’t know if that’s a
cool thing or not – our guide recommended we try sitting on
either the front or back of this one so we didn’t have to face
strangers on the coaster.  I did enjoy how this one whizzed
through the station though, and like I said, I will have to
try it again on a full stomach.

Sponge Bob 3D Ride – 4½♦.  I really liked this one!  A lot of
fun, and much more movement than its counterpart at Universal 
Studios, the Jimmy Neutron ride.  It’s a 3D Sponge Bob movie
where the seats move as you move about Sponge Bob’s world. 
The scenery is great, and not only is it 3D, but the rider
actually gets to move along with the movie.  As a bonus, the
movie is very funny, and I loved the story!

Whitewater Canyon – 4½♦.  You know the type – a large round
boat makes it way down a “river”, complete with rapids, drops,
and waterfalls.  I always love this type of ride and much of
the fun is riding it with your friends or even  strangers
trying to see who is going to get the most wet!  The day we
went, it was an unseasonal 70°, and getting wet wasn’t quite
as enjoyable as usual.  This is actually one of the smaller
versions of this type of ride that I’ve been on, and the boat
seated 6 people instead of the usual 8, 10, or 12 as I’ve seen
before.  But this version has an added element of fun –
friends, family, and people who have ridden the ride can take
revenge on riders by putting in a quarter for a chance to
launch a water cannon at passing boats.  This part is lots of
fun, although they need to get the change machine working so



more people can squirt!  We went on with some kids who didn’t
get wet enough in their opinion, so they rode again while we
kept watch at the water cannons and succeeded in getting them
SOAKED!

Backlot Stunt Coaster – 2♦.  Lameness.  But remember, I’m used
to Universal Studios since we try to trek to Orlando yearly. 
This has nothing on Universal.  But I suppose for younger
kids, it could instill a feeling of bravery as they race past
exploding police cars.  It goes kind of fast up a winding
track, which is kind of different, but other than that, the
excitement kind of fizzled, and the ride isn’t all that long. 
The brightly colored cars you ride in are super-cute, but does
that really matter?

Adventure Express – 1¾♦.  This is also kind of lame, which is
alright, not every coaster has to be top thrill.  But this one
is like Big Thunder Mountain Railroad at Disney, but that is
bigger and faster.  Adventure Express was going alright until
the rider finds himself in a climatic tunnel, climbing a lift
past moving robots and everything.  Then when you reach the
top – nothing.  Nada.  Literally – the ride ends here.  What
the ?

Scooby Doo and the Haunted Castle – 4½♦.  You ride through
scenes of Scooby Doo trying to shoot the bad guys with a laser
gun attached to your car – cool!  Even better, I actually beat
my  husband  on  this  one!   This  ride  is  a  lot  like  Buzz
Lightyear at Disney, and I can never even get close to Hubby’s
score on that one.  He must have had an off-ride though, cuz
the second time we rode he beat me silly again.  Oh well, this
ride is awesomely themed.  They remembered quite a few of the
bad guys from the old Scooby Doo tv show, and there were sound
bites galore.  The castle looks awesome from the outside,  and
we even drove a Mystery Machine:



Other  fun  rides  at  this  park  that  deserve  at  least  an
honorable mention are the railroad (just a standard train
ride, but oh-so-relaxing after a huge day of coaster riding!),
the Wild Thornberry’s River Adventure (kind of a lame log-
flume type ride, but still lots of fun), the Eiffel tower (we
didn’t ride it, but it was gorgeous to look at), and Dodgem
(plain ole bumper cars, but when is the last time hubby and I
got to ride ‘n bump kid-free?  I don’t even remember!). 
Because we splurged and got the guided tour, we even had time
to catch some shows – an ice show and an 80’s review.  The ice
skaters were pretty good; especially one guy who even did a
triple axle!  The 80’s show was fun, even though many of the
performers were incapable of both singing and dancing at the
same time.  There was a special  Michael Jackson tribute, even
though he had passed away only a week before our visit.  But
there were afros, mullets, big bangs, leg warmers, bright
colors, even giant Rubik’s cubes, and it was fun to sing along
to the rockin’ 80’s tunes.  One did get the feeling however,
that not one member of the show had any idea of what the ’80’s
was actually like…

So there you have it.  I’ve reviewed and rated the rides I
rode and found worth a mention.  If you are thinking of
visiting, you should know that King’s Island also has a huge
kids area, and many more rides I didn’t mention.  We tried to
stay away from any rides with a lot of spinning or anything
that looked too crazy (especially this one called Delirium):

https://tangents.org/4/files/2009/07/kings-island-7-2-09-003.jpg


It looked a little too crazy/dizzy for me; maybe if you go to
King’s Island, you can try it and let me know what it’s like
in the comments!

VIPs For A Day (part two of
even more parts)
So, where did I leave off when I blogged about our kid-less
day trip to King’s Island amusement park?  I don’t remember; I
got kind of side-tracked and have made a few unrelated blog
posts since then…  But no matter, I’ll just begin by rating
the rides at King’s Island; my scale is 1-5 ♦’s, 1 being not
so good and 5 being a perfect ride experience.

The Beast – 4½♦.  I have an in-depth description of this one
in my previous post, but I will recap again – very cool wooden
roller coaster; built into the existing terrain of the Miami
River valley in southern Ohio which means you can be speeding
along not more than 3 feet above the ground, thinking you must
travel a lift before you can drop, but that’s not the case! 
This is the longest wooden roller coaster in the world with a
4 minute and 50 second ride time.  Like any wooden coaster, it
can be rough and rickety (I was sure I threw out my bad back
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on one of the speeding curves, but thankfully, I did not. 
Shhh, don’t tell anyone I ride coasters with a bad back, but
it must not be that bad since my back was one of my least sore
parts  the  day  after  King’s  Island),  but  these  sensations
improve if you ride the front row – I HIGHLY recommend the
front seats on this one!

Diamondback – 4½♦ – I also talked about the park’s newest
addition in my previous post, so here is another recap. 
Exceptionally smooth ride, with no upside-down air time. 
Rather, the only air time is achieved when your butt lifts
from your seat on the multiple drops.  The sensation of free-
falling is achieved by the restraint system – one smallish
plastic piece that sits between your legs – that’s it!  The
picture I posted in my previous blog doesn’t do justice to the
coaster, so here is another:

I know certain readers of mine will
notice that this is indeed a computer-generated picture, so I
might as well just say that outright.  The first time we went
on Diamondback, I loved it, and it would have gotten an even
higher rating from me if it were not for the time we rode it
in the front row.  Unlike The Beast, the front row of the
Diamondback adds an entire new dimension to the ride – one I
was happy enough without!  I respect our tour guide’s opinion
that riding front on Diamondback is a must-do experience, and
even though it wasn’t for me, I’m glad I got to do it once. 
But it was SOOOO scary!

Firehawk – Holy (excuse my language) crap.  This is one doozy
of a coaster!!!  Wow, I forgot to rate it, hmmm let me think… 
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3¾♦.  First let me explain what this coaster is, and then I
can explain what would have made it better.  The riders load
into Firehawk, and then the seats recline until the rider is
lying down.  Not for the faint of heart – you are strapped
into flexible (not hard plastic like most) shoulder harnesses,
and then you are tilted backward until you are lying on your
back – and it even  feels like your head might just be lower
than your feet.  So anyway, lying down, the rider leaves the
station, and proceeds to go up a hill, head first, facing the
sky.  So of course you can’t see when you’re going to reach
the top.  And when you finally do reach the top of the lift,
you flip until you’re flying Superman-style through the trek
of the coaster.  Overall, it was awesome, and I have to say 
that I truly misjudged how ultimately different the horizontal
sensation would be – it was VERY different.  What kept me from
giving this coaster a higher rating, however, was this (and a
discussion on the long ride home found my husband thinking the
same thing):  For a unique roller coaster where you were
supposed to feel like you were flying, especially for one of
the first and only of this type (this is the only one in Ohio,
I believe), they really could and should have simplified the
design.  Instead of all the inversions, corkscrews and loops,
they should have actually slowed down the coaster and left the
rider suspended belly-down for the majority of the ride. 
After people experienced that, THEN they could have added the
speed and all the inversion stuff in an update version of the
ride, and it would have been like a 2-fer – 2 rides, one
idea.  The way it was, the ride was so fast that you really
didn’t have the time to pretend to be Superman, and that was a
shame.  The woman in our row the second time we rode Firehawk
was, and I quote, “terrified”.  My husband told her it wasn’t
that bad, and when he told her that, I was thinking, “What are
you thinking?  It IS terrifying!”.  I just did not think that
being on our backs face up on our way up the lift was the
right time to tell a stranger that my opinion differed from my
husband’s – it’s not like she could check my face for my true
feelings.  The woman found out for herself.  I think she liked



it though, as did I in the end, despite the changes I would
make.  Another fun thing about this coaster is that while
waiting in line (or by-passing the line on your VIP tour,
highly recommended please see my first King’s Island post ),
you get to pass next to the part of the ride where it first
slows down as the riders come back into the station.  You can
hear  the  riders’  very  first  reactions  to  the  crazy
configuration of this coaster, and that is a really cool time-
filler!

Flight of Fear – 3¾♦.  It does feel strange to rate this and
the  previous  coaster  the  same  since  they  are  two  very  
different ride experiences, so I feel the need to disclaim
that I’m rating my overall ride experience.  Keep in mind that
I  am  no  longer  in  my  20’s,  so  I’ve  lost  my  reckless
abandonment.  I really like roller coasters, but I do draw the
line and find some things too scary – so my rating system
might  vary  from  that  of  a  true  coaster  enthusiast.   But
anyway, I liked Flight of Fear, largely because it is like a
much better version of Disney’s Space Mountain.  My husband
likened it to the Aerosmith Rock N Roller Coaster at Disney’s
MGM Hollywood Studios – which I loved, but I  found it more
like a much improved Space Mountain.  All 3 are dark indoor
coasters.  Flight of Fear and Aerosmith have what they call
linear  induction  launches,  which  is  how  smart  people  say
“0-54mph in 4 seconds!”.  On the way home, I was browsing
through (ahh, life without kids in the car!) the super-cool
stat sheets our guide gave us as parting gifts, and I noted
that Flight of Fear was the first ride in the world with the
linear induction launch!  It was SO much cooler than Space
Mountain;  much  more  smooth  and  with  inversions.   Space
Mountain is herky-jerky, and there are no drops nor inversions
– it’s almost kind of like, what’s the point?  THIS is Magic
Kingdom’s thrill ride?  But then again, Magic Kingdom really
isn’t like that – you visit with small children and/or for the
small child inside yourself.  But my point is, Flight of Fear
is SO much better than Space Mountain, but not quite as good



as  the  Aerosmith  coaster  –  perhaps  something  to  do  with
Aerosmith’s black light flourescent graphics versus the plain
darkness of Flight of Fear; I preferred the graphics.  For a
tangent, here is an interesting story about Flight of Fear: as
I mentioned, we had a guide for our trip to this park.  Other
park  visitors  would  see  he  was  an  employee  and  ask  him
questions throughout the day.  One of the questions was “Is
Flight of Fear still open?”.  Our guide said yes, not really
knowing what the guest was talking about until later during
the behind-the-scenes tour of The Beast when the park’s PR
Manager, Don Helbig (who has ridden The Racer, another wooden
coaster, almost 12,000 times!  How does one even count that
high,  especially  when  being  tossed  around  on  a  wooden
coaster?) told us that one of his job’s challenges was to
dispel the rumors about the park given life by the internet. 
One of those rumors he talked about happened to be that Flight
of Fear met its demise.  Not true – Flight of Fear is alive
and well and also well worth riding, especially if you are a
person who is used to Space Mountain.  I think I can pretty
much guarantee you will like Flight of Fear better.

Well…  I have once again talked blogged your ear (?) off with
my boring detailed account of an event.  I wanted to rate most
of the enjoyable rides at King’s Island, but I must cut the
post short for now – maybe I will be able to get the other
cool rides in the next post if I cool it a little and shorten
the detail…  Until then…

The Village Green
Yesterday  I  spent  the  day  with  my  youngest  daughter,  her
friend, one of my sisters and her husband. We traveled to
Michigan and back in time to visit Henry Ford’s Greenfield
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Village.

The very first thing we did was ride a Model T. Our group had
to split into two and we road in two separate vehicles. The
one I rode in was one of 6 historic reproductions made by
Ford. ( I can’t remember the year these were made — Sorry) The
driving tour on the Model T was a history of the car itself.
The  number  of  cars  made,  number  of  years  in  production.
Location of the gas tank (I was sitting on it in the front
seat). And how people differentiated their cars from all the
other Model Ts on the road (mainly with special radiator caps
and maybe a blanket or throw on the seats (no heat in these
cars, so winter travel almost demanded a blanket). Top speed
of the car 30-35.

We then road on a 1913 Carousel. I was able to ride on a frog.
I’m sure I would have missed out on this if my recently
married daughter had been with us.

We saw skits of the Wright Brothers, and a Waterford general
Store. As an community theater actor, I was impressed by the
way the period actors stayed in their roles. They told a good
story and gave an insight into the times and life of the
periods.

The afternoon continued with a horse drawn Omnibus ride and
and also a ride on a steam locomotive. We had lunch after
getting off the locomotive and walked to a 1860’s rules Base
Ball  game.  The  home  team  La  Di  Dahs  were  playing  the
Nationals. The pitching was underhand and they players wore no
gloves. Foul balls caught on one bounce were outs. Players
were warned if they did not keep their caps on their heads.
Very interesting to watch ball played by the old rules.

Of course we walked around the Village. We went into a variety
of buildings that exist. There was no way that we would be
able to tour the entire village in 1 day, and we didn’t even
try. It was a very enjoyable day.

https://www.hfmgv.org/village/index.aspx


Down And Out In Shipshewanni
Well, life is back to normal, I guess you could say, whatever
“normal” is.  My 3 girls were with their Grandma in Illinois
for over a week, and they had an awesome time.  Our house was
quite quiet and empty without them, so we made it our business
to not be in the house much at all.  We were constantly on the
go, getting to do  lots of fun things with  just the baby and
even some things just hubby and me  – great times!  More on
that later since I need to finish writing about our trip to
King’s Island, and hopefully entice some people to come along
when we go back close to Halloween.  But for now, here is a
re-cap of our trip to Shipshewanni – I’m respectfully poking
fun at my mom, who has a tendency to sometimes mispronounce
things – love you Mom!

So Monday, instead of driving to Illinois to pick up the kids,
we met them and my parents, uncle,  sister, nephews, and
brother-in-law in Shipshewana Indiana for two days of fun in
an indoor water park.  Anticipating this trip for months, I
was sure I was going to have a fun blog to write – a family
trip with 7 adults, 4 kids and 2 babies sounded like fodder
for a National Lampoon movie.  But strangely,  especially
considering this group of people – you know who you are � –
nothing  bizarre  happened;  no  one  in  the  group  got  crazy
(except for our baby, but that will be addressed later on…),
and we all had a blast!

I have to be honest and say that when we got to the water
park, I was a bit disappointed to see that there wasn’t a
swimming pool.  But as time went on, I became happy with the
small size of the place since it was easy to keep tabs  on the
kids and find other members of the family to catch up and
chat.  There were two large water slides where you go down on
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rafts, and we had an awesome time taking turns going down with
everyone racing each other.  You could go down one or two-at-
a-time, and after a while, our oldest got brave enough to try
and found she LOVED the water slides!  Same with her cousin,
and the two of them went down together – it was adorable to 
see the two of them work together to carry their huge raft up
all  those  stairs.   I  wish  I  had  a  picture,  but  it  was
impossible to have a camera in the water park – and please,
with my camera luck, do you think I could have taken pictures
in the water park and still have had a camera when we left? 
Doubtful.  But anyway, we (exhaustively!) made our way up all
those stairs time and time again to race our daughter and my
nephew and even my mom and dad down the water slide.

They also had a kids’ pool with lots of things to play with
and a soft floor for the babies to crawl on.  There was also a
playground with 4 water slides –  the kind you go down without
a raft – and I liked those too until I mistakenly went down
one before it was cleared…  My husband was standing at the
bottom of it holding our two-year-old, and I slid right into
the back of his legs, bowling them over.  Thank goodness no
one was hurt, and I’m sure it was an hilarious, stooge-like
display of idiocy.

They also had a lazy river – my favorite.  You just grab a
raft and float on down the river, and my 1-year-old son fell
asleep because it was so peaceful to float down the river in
my arms.  When we are rich, we are going to build a lazy river
at my goat farm where I will play with goats, make cheese, and
relax in my lazy river �

We split up for dinner, and my parents and uncle were nice
enough to watch the kids so  we could go out to dinner with my
sister and brother-in-law.  We took the babies with us (our
youngest  sons  are  2½  months  apart),  and  they  allowed  us
sisters and husbands some much-needed catch-up time; I think
it’s been over 5 years since we went out together which is too
long!  We went to an Amish-style restaurant, and at first I



thought it was going to be a gimmick.  You know, yucky Sysco
food disguised as Amish style food…  but thankfully, I was
wrong.  The food was SO good!  The roast beef was incredible,
the mashed potatoes homemade and not out of a package as so
many are, and the chicken and noodles tasted like the noodles
were also made from scratch.  Everything was all we could eat,
served family style – YUM!  I highly recommend the Blue Gate
restaurant!

So then we went back to the water park for a little bit until
it closed, and then it was time to try to get the kids settled
down  for  the  night.   My  parents  were  gracious  enough  to
splurge (the entire trip was a Christmas gift from them) and
get us a room with some extra space for our large family, and
the two oldest girls had their own little bunk bed area with a
tv and nightlights in their beds.  They were out in a jiffy. 
Not the case with the younger two – our two-year-old Disney
had to bunk with us for lack of beds while her one-year-old
brother had a crib.  Disney  and I caught up on life and her
week with Grandma while whispering under the covers while
Daddy tried to get the baby to bed.  Soon, Disney was asleep
which just left one standing…  and standing…  Christopher
refused to go to sleep.  In a hotel, especially in a room
adjoining my sister’s where they also had a fussy trying-to-
go-to-sleep baby, we could not let him cry it out, so  we took
him down the hall to the mini-arcade – at least I could read
my magazine and my husband could play some Madden while the
baby crawled around.  Ha.  All he wanted to do was crawl up
and (fall) down the stairs, so no fun for us.  I thought about
taking him downstairs so we could at least sit with my dad and
uncle and enjoy the evening air, but one of us had to stay
with the sleeping girls.  Since our goal was to be able to
spend some time together, this was not an option.  We ended up
sitting  outside  of  our  room  for  awhile,  letting  the  baby
crawl, but soon he got crabby and we realized we were just
assaulting my sister’s family from the other side of the room
with our noise.  Finally we put him back in his crib and hid



out in the bathroom so we were out of sight, and this did the
trick – 4 down!  Except that now it was too late to do
anything together, so we just watched a few of those weird
youtube-like videos and went to bed.  Apparently the baby woke
up again in the middle of the night and also early the next
morning, and my awesome husband took care of him, even though
he was dead tired by the time we got home the next day.  I
didn’t sleep well either, especially with Disney in our bed
who kept kicking me.

So the next morning, we were up for breakfast, and I couldn’t
eat anything because I was so tired.  No problem; I’d get
lunch later when I was hungry and at the very least, we had
big plans to pick up some gourmet cheese from the awesome
cheese shop before we left town.  We split up for the day
since my husband didn’t mind taking the older kids to the
water park again, and the rest of us had had enough water
park,  so  we  went  to  the  flea  market  instead  –  what  a
madhouse!  I don’t know why it’s only open 2 days a week
because for those 2 days, the area is MOBBED with tons of
traffic!  But anyway, the flea market is huge and has a wide
variety of things for everyone.  Before I left, hubby said to
make sure I bought myself something, so I did – isn’t he
awesome?  He takes most of the kids for the day AND tells me
to buy myself something, awww…  (and this is why I obliged to
let him try out for a play – he is a giver; he deserves to do 
something HE wants to do.  Of course, being in a show takes
months of rehearsal and prep time –  oh, man, what did I agree
to???)  But anyway, I got a black and white vintage photo of
Wrigley Field in 1946 – how cool is that?  I bought a Bears
Superbowl frame and some hot sauce for hubby, and we left the
flea market before seeing all of it – is that possible to do
in just one day?  Then it was time to go home, and our oldest
was  really  upset  to  see  Grandma  go  –  she  has  a  Grandma
addiction, so the more time she spends with Grandma, the more
sad she gets when it’s time to leave.  But she got over it,
and we achieved the coveted quadruple-kid-pass-out on the way



home.   Overall,  an  awesome  time,  and  I  think  we  should
definitely do something again next year.  As fun as the water
park was, I might suggest a different location next time –
maybe a campground or another place where we would have more
sit-down time to really get together, catch up, and maybe even
play some games.  My sole complaint is that I arrived home
cheese-less �  There was an awesome cheese shop, and we were
going to stop on the way home, but the kids were just too
crazy and the traffic too thick in Shipshewana for us to stop
– dangit.  I had been looking forward to that cheese for two
days!  Bermuda onion cheese, yummmm…
(drooling….)

I’m Still Alive!
Don’t count me out!  I know I haven’t been blogging as much as
I used to; it’s because I’ve been all over the place this
summer!  I am just swamped, but in a great way!  The girls
were with their Grandma for the past week, so I used the
opportunity to finish up some old blog drafts and post them. 
I haven’t really had the chance to sit down and write up my
many recent adventures, so hopefully time will allow for that
in the next few weeks – it’s been totally awesome, and I can’t
wait to share everything with you!  But until I have time for
more blogging, please bear with me and check back often for
updates!  I hope everyone had an awesome 4th of July weekend –
happy birthday America!  THANKS FOR READING!
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Secrets  Of  Traveling  With
Kids
I’m smack dab in the middle (of the beginning) of raising 4
kids of all different (under 10) ages, and also their friends
are around a lot, so we are constantly surrounded by young-
ins!  Of my many observations and trials and errors in trying
to  keep  them  all  simultaneously  calm  and  content,  I  have
discovered  a  few  secrets,  golden  secrets  –  so  considered
because of their miraculous success rates, at least in the
under 10 set.  Give me a few years (especially when the kids
reach  their  teens),  and  I  may  have  enough  golden  kid-
contenting secrets to write a book, let’s hope I learn some
more anyway…

1.  If you trace the roots of every kid tantrum and meltdown,
you will find that most are derived from feelings of hunger,
followed closely by fatigue and thirst; the latter two can be
interchanged, it depends upon the kid.  But the #1 reason is
usually hunger.  Keeping small, energy-boosting (and likable!)
snacks on hand at all times can do wonders for the mood of the
group.

2.  Never underestimate the power of blankie.  I keep those
really thin blankies in my car –  the ones they give you  at
the hospital when you’re having a baby.  They fold up so
small, it’s really not a big deal for me to keep a bag with 4
of them (1 per kid is important!)  folded up and stashed under
the front passenger seat.  When we are returning home on a
long drive or even when we’re in the middle of a long day out,
a sleepy (and full-stomached, see hint #1) kid can often be
comforted and most often put to sleep by a blankie.  Even the
thin ones work like a miracle; I’ve seen it work for multiple
ages, genders, and personalities.  It’s difficult for me to
get used to, but I keep offering my son little stuffed animals
to play with.  I had 3 girl babies before him, and they all
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loved stuffed animals.  My son could care less, unless the
stuffed animal still has its tag for him to rip off.  But the
blankie secret is effective even with him – he’ll pull it up
against his cheek and instantly get sleepy!  If you don’t have
enough  of  the  hospital  blankies  for  each  kid   (and  it’s
important they each  have their own), I highly suggest you
purchase  other  thin  blankies  for  the  car  since  they’re
inexpensive, especially when you consider how helpful they
are.  They come in packs of 4 or 5 for under $10, I think…  A
key to helping this secret be effective is to make sure you
retain control of the blankies – don’t let the kids keep them
in the back of the van or like anything else, the novelty will
wear off, rendering the blankie ineffective.  My kids know
that the car blankies are just for “blankie emergencies”, and
that policy helps to make sure I can keep them somewhat clean
and stashed and ready for use.

So just remember, snacks and blankies can usually get you out
of most kid-pinches, sometimes even calming kids who pinch,
ha.  At the very least, if you find yourself in charge of some
crazy kids, plan ahead and do some light packing – these hints
will buy you some time to think of a better plan!


